FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000/ENVIRONMENTAL INFORMATION REGULATIONS 2004 
Your request for information has now been considered and the Council’s response to your questions is shown below.

You asked:
In light of the discovery of a mass grave containing stillborn babies in Royton Cemetery, Oldham, and the discovery of mass graves containing stillborn babies in Landican, Wirral, please could you provide localised details for the following:

*Number of mass (unmarked) graves containing still born babies

The vast majority of our mass graves are used for multiple burials, we have applied a search criterion based on all graves containing multiple unrelated stillborn baby burials.  However, these graves were not used exclusively for stillborn babies, the number of burials in response to your second question below is the total number of burials recorded. These will include foetal babies, small infants who died in the days/weeks/months after birth, and in the case of the older Victorian graves, potentially adult burials.
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*Number of still born babies buried in mass (unmarked) graves
The recorded number is 33,532. This is the total number of burials in the mass graves and includes children of differing ages not just stillborn and potentially adults for the older Victorian graves.

Section 12 of the Act makes provision for public authorities to refuse requests for information where the cost of dealing with them would exceed the appropriate limit, which for local government is set at £450. This represents the estimated cost of one person spending more than 18 hours in determining whether the department holds the information, locating, retrieving and extracting the information.

We do not hold the information requested in a reportable format; this data isn’t collated. Staff would be required to trawl through each individual burial record to establish if the grave related to a stillborn baby. 

This is therefore a Refusal Notice under section 17.1 of the Freedom of Information Act.

If you would like any help in refining your request, please do not hesitate to contact us.


*Date of earliest mass (unmarked) grave
1864

*Date of last mass (unmarked) grave
2005

In addition, please can you state whether or not burial records for these mass graves are available online.

Yes, the information can be found via the following link - https://www.deceasedonline.com/
You may re-use the information under an Open Government Licence.
